

# THE REALIGNMENT OF THE MIDDLE EAST

# LIOR STERNFELD





All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author alone and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Foreign Policy Research Institute, a non-partisan organization that seeks to publish well-argued, policy-oriented articles on American foreign policy and national security priorities.

© 2024 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

March 2024



# The Realignment of the Middle East

Lior Sternfeld



# **About the Author**

**Lior Sternfeld** is a 2023 Templeton Fellow in the Middle East Program at the Foreign Policy Research Institute (FPRI) and an associate professor of history and Jewish Studies at Pennsylvania State University. He is a social historian of the modern Middle East with particular interests in the histories of the Jewish people and other minorities of the region. Sternfeld's first book, titled *Between Iran and Zion: Jewish Histories of Twentieth-Century Iran* (Stanford University Press, 2018), examines, against the backdrop of Iranian nationalism, Zionism, and constitutionalism, the development and integration of Jewish communities in Iran into the nation-building projects of the last century. In 2022, he co-authored with Hassan Sarbakhshian and Parvaneh Vahidmanesh *Jews of Iran: A Photographic Chronicle* (Penn State University Press, 2022), and together with Honaida Ghanim and Tamir Sorek, they established the journal *Palestine/Israel Review*, where he serves as the Associate Editor. Sternfeld is currently working on two book projects: "The Origins of Third Worldism in the Middle East" and a new study of the Iranian-Jewish Diaspora in the US and Israel.

The auhor would like to thank Ashley Zhuge for her editorial assistance.

# Table of Contents

2	Executive Summary
2	Introduction
4	Israel and Palestine in the Twenty-First Century
4	Post-Cold War and China Behind the Scenes
7	Iran:The Middle Power
8	The Emergence of the Multipolar Middle East
9	China and the Middle East
11	Iran's Domestic and Regional Challenges
13	Conclusion

#### **Executive Summary**

In the Middle East, reality can change in the blink of an eye. Misconceptions and misrepresentations that dominate the public discourse have it that the region has been embroiled in war since time immemorial. Still, even its most recognizable conflict—the Israel-Palestine dispute—has been going on for only a century. This report will not focus on the history of that conflict but instead will try to analyze the realignment of the key players in the region and beyond and point out several pathways to build on in securing peace.

Since the end of the Cold War, the United States has been the sole global superpower. The change in world politics and the demise of the Soviet Union did not end the perception of alliances as zero-sum games. The War on Terror, the debacle of Iraq and Afghanistan, the rise of movements such as al-Qaeda and the Islamic State, the Arab Spring, and the collapse of old state structures, somehow fortified this approach over a more nuanced and pragmatic approach. Since the early 1990s, China entered as a secondary force and slowly gained a different status. This report examines the changes the Chinese doctrine might bring to the geopolitics in the region. Furthermore, it will examine the role China has played in the reshaping of the Middle East as a multipolar region, the transformation in the American role, and identify areas where the United States can take advantage of the new multipolarity in the region in light of Chinese activity.

#### Introduction

On December 9, 1987, the First Intifada broke out when an Israel Defense Forces truck collided with a Palestinian car in the Jabalia refugee camp in the Gaza Strip and killed four of its passengers. The response, fueled by the frustration of the twenty years since the 1967 occupation, was a call for a widespread uprising, throwing stones and Molotov cocktails at the Israeli Defense Force patrols, checkpoints, and soldiers and strikes throughout the Gaza Strip and the West Bank. For the first time since 1967, the Israeli public realized that the occupation, the trips to the cheap markets of Ramallah, Jenin, Nablus, and Gaza, and the cheap workforce of the Palestinian workers who were most of the construction workforce in Israel, all came with a price. During the First Intifada, a four-year period from 1987 to 1991, about 200 Israelis and almost 2,000 Palestinians died.

But how did the First Intifada end? Those were the days of the end of the Cold War and immediately following the first Gulf War. President George H.W. Bush wanted to take advantage of the international coalition that included, in addition to the United States and the Soviet Union, many Arab countries that fought Saddam Hussain's Irag, and made a breakthrough in the peace process in Israel-Palestine that had stalled since the 1979 accord with Egypt. The United States remained the last standing global superpower, enjoying the hegemonic prestige and the goodwill of many countries and institutions. The success of the military campaign in Kuwait and Iraq (and the isolation of Irag and the Palestine Liberation Organization as its ally), gave significant leverage to the winning coalition in the push for a major political breakthrough. Bush announced the convening of a peace conference in Madrid, to the chagrin of Yitzhak Shamir, the Israeli prime minister of the Likud Party. Shamir initially refused to join. Bush threatened to withhold a \$400 million loan guarantee that Israel needed to absorb the million Jews coming from the Soviet Union.<sup>1</sup> When Israel assessed the American threat was real, Shamir immediately complied, and the Israeli delegation (which included Deputy Foreign Minister Benjamin Netanyahu) appeared in Madrid and started direct peace talks with all the neighboring Arab countries, including the Palestinians.

The conference *de facto* ended the Intifada. The mere fact that Israeli and Palestinian negotiators met to attempt to find a permanent solution to this conflict was enough to end the violence. Recently, testimonies of Israeli Defense Force soldiers who



Palestinian rioters confronting security forces, at "Ayosh" Junction, near Ramallah, 2000. (Nadav Ganot/Wikimedia Commons)

served in Gaza during the Intifada have surfaced (with the release of a new song, "Waltz with Shaanan" by the Israeli hip hop group *HaDag Nahash*) recounting that with the opening of the Madrid Conference, the Palestinian masses took to the streets and showered the Israeli Defense Force soldiers with rice and sweets.<sup>2</sup> These were the same people that earlier threw stones and Molotov cocktails at them.

The Madrid conference and the public debate that followed led to the political upset in the June 1992 elections in Israel, in which the Labor Party, with Yitzhak Rabin at the top of its list, was able to form a center-left-wing coalition (the Arab parties in the Knesset supported the coalition in the chamber but did not officially join the coalition) with the declared goal of making peace (as vaguely as it was laid out). A year later, secret negotiations with the Palestinian Liberation Organization led to the signing of the Oslo Accords, which formally ended the Intifada, established the Palestinian Authority in the West Bank and Gaza, and aimed at establishing a Palestinian state by 1999.

The Palestinian state, of course, was never

established. Hope turned into despair, which led to the Second Intifada (2000 to 2005), with a death toll of over 1,000 Israelis and more than 3.000 Palestinians.<sup>3</sup> In an attempt to solve, once and for all, the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, in March 2002, the Arab League put forth the most grandiose peace plan titled "The Arab League Peace Initiative," which very simply promised the normalization of ties between Israel and all the Arab League member states immediately following the establishment of the Palestinian state along the borders of June 4, 1967, with East Jerusalem as its capital.<sup>4</sup> The plan has been ratified many times since but never came up seriously in Israeli public discourse. After the Israeli disengagement from Gaza in 2005, Gaza descended into Israeli oblivion-seventeen years of rocket shelling, mostly on Israeli towns and agricultural settlements in the Gaza envelope (a district in southern Israel bordering the Gaza Strip, where tens of cities, towns, Kibbutzim, and Moshavim are all within around four miles from Gaza), a violent takeover by Hamas, fifteen years of siege, and repeating rounds of fighting that led to a permanent humanitarian crisis, on par with the worst the world witnessed in the twenty-first century.

# Israel and Palestine in the Twenty-First Century

The Middle East has undergone tremendous changes in the past three decades. Since the early 1990s and the end of the Cold War, the United States has found itself to be the only superpower in the world and shaped its doctrine accordingly. The era of the presidency of George W. Bush and his post-9/11 policies and the War on Terror changed the calculus in the region. Israel's position as a main US ally was cemented, and the region was divided again in a zero-sum game between US allies and foes (chiefly Iraq and Iran). This time, in sharp contrast to the Cold War, US adversaries had no superpower patron.

The United States and its global portfolio of interests included the Iranian nuclear issue, the War on Terror (which was later expanded to include campaign against the Islamic State in Irag and the Levant), containing the impact of the collapse of key states following the Arab Spring (i.e., Syria, Libya, and Yemen), economic development, and rearranging pacts of "moderate states" and Israel as a formula for stability. All these are intertwined. The alliance of cooperation of the moderate Arab states was needed to coordinate a united front against the Iranian nuclear project. The War on Terror removed barriers for totalitarian Arab regimes in methods of counter-terrorism at home (very loosely defined). For that, many of them were happy to use Israeli technologies.<sup>5</sup> Saudi Arabia supported moving forward with the normalization, but until last year, the official traditional stand was that it should not happen until the Israel-Palestine conflict was resolved. Following this story, we see that in the first twenty years of the century, the American and anti-American blocs were shaped with Iran as the major force behind it.

Four years passed between Israel's deadliest war with Egypt in 1973 and the Egyptian president's visit to Israel in 1977. Days and weeks passed between lethal clashes in the First Intifada and the warm embrace following the Madrid conference. In 2010, Mossad agents allegedly assassinated the Hamas official Mahmoud al-Mabhouh in Dubai and subsequently cut off all (informal) ties with Israel. The Dubai police chief, Khalfan Tamim, famously threatened to issue an arrest warrant to the eleven Mossad agents who were part of that operation and against Meir Dagan, the then-head of the Mossad. Tamim even stated that he would deport anyone who looked Israeli.<sup>6</sup> Less than a decade later, the United Arab Emirates is a close regional ally of Israel and the driving party behind the Abraham Accords. In the Middle East, things can change very quickly.

#### Post-Cold War and China Behind the Scenes

China first turned its attention to the region in the 1960s as Mao Zedong was promoting his Third World ideology and supporting antiimperialist struggles worldwide. Then, a decade later, as Sino-Soviet relations soured, China feared a Soviet takeover of the Gulf, prompting it to support the US-backed Twin Pillar status quo of Iran and Saudi Arabia (i.e., a policy led by the United States placing Saudi Arabia and the Shah's Iran as key allies to secure the oil supply).<sup>7</sup> Throughout the 1970s, China established relations with Kuwait and Iran, then with Oman.<sup>8</sup> Since the 1970s, China had been steadily expanding its diplomatic ties with countries in the region. By 1997, it had already signed "High-Level Consultation Agreements" with Turkey, Cyprus, Algeria, Tunisia, Libya, Sudan, Israel, Egypt, and Kuwait.<sup>9</sup> In the 1990s, the Gulf's importance for China increased because of its rising domestic oil demand.10

Since the mid-1990s, China has been reassessing its place within the changing Middle East. The heightened interest was in part driven by China's growing domestic consumption of oil, which turned it from a net exporter to a net importer in 1993, motivating China to expand its oil interests in the Gulf. For example, in 1993 the four biggest oil suppliers to China included Oman and Yemen, whereas by 2003, Saudi Arabia and Iran had



Duqm refinery in Oman. (Abdullah AlManni/Wikimedia Commons)

joined the list of principal suppliers.<sup>11</sup> As the region gained importance to China's economy, government-established Middle Eastern studies institutions undertook initiatives on great-power competition in the region. In 1997, after noting that "big powers, such as the United States, Russia, and France are intensifying competition over influence in the Middle East,"<sup>12</sup> China signed five-year bilateral trade agreements with Turkey, Cyprus, Algeria, Tunisia, Libya, Sudan, Egypt, and Kuwait.

By 1997 China had signed economic and technical agreements with Mauritania, Algeria, Tunisia, Lebanon, Syria, and the Palestinian Authority, and held joint commission meetings on economic, scientific, and technological cooperation with Iran, Iraq, Sudan, Saudi, and Oman. It also signed direct oil import agreements with Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, and the United Arab Emirates.<sup>13</sup> In a memo detailing the further relations with West Asia and North Africa, the Chinese Communist Party noted that "[O]n the issue of human rights, states in this region hold the same position as our country: firmly oppose foreign powers using human rights to intervene in domestic politics. In the fifty-third United Nations Human Rights Council, Egypt, Algeria, and Sudan supported China's veto as members of the committee."<sup>14</sup>

This sums up the appeal of China as a superpower for many of the Middle East and North African countries. China was on the verge of its tremendous economic growth, and the region offered many opportunities for that development. The Chinese categories would look very different from American lists of countries and interests. For example, Israel, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and Sudan were all part of the same list. At the same time, Iran had already been targeted by US sanctions for almost two decades, and US-Sudan relations were very rocky throughout the 1990s.

The Chinese strategy, which remained pretty consistent, was that the "Cold War mentality" exercised by the United States was futile. However, the road to achieving a multipolar balance was still a long one. The Chinese Yellow Book of 2003 to 2004 stated that "the current world is still one great power and multiple big powers, and there are probably no fundamental



Secretary of State Antony J. Blinken tours the Imam Al-Tayeb Mosque at the Abrahamic Family House, in Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates, October 14, 2023. (US State Department/Chuck Kennedy)

changes in the foreseeable future. The development of a multipolar world, although the end of the Cold War provided the conditions for it, will take a long time."<sup>15</sup>

Over the next two decades, China implemented a comprehensive policy of investment and development that facilitated its unprecedented growth and expanded its foothold in other regions (Asia and Africa, primarily). Investment in infrastructure, energy, railroads, ports, industrial complexes, technologies, and more turned China into a viable alternative to the economic support traditionally provided by the United States. In 2009, China was a founding member in forming BRIC (later BRICS: a grouping of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) as the rival bloc to the Group of Seven. In the summer of 2023, the BRICS announced the forthcoming addition of Argentina, Egypt, Ethiopia, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates, though the most recent presidential elections in Argentina put its membership in doubt. However, the outreach is not limited to the countries that turned their back on the United States. All these diplomatic,

economic, and geopolitical initiatives help China maintain access and working relations with all the regional actors. In 2014, as part of a seminar hosted by the Institute of International and Strategic Studies, Peking University, Egyptian Foreign Minister Nabil Fahmi, said "Egypt hopes China becomes a reliable partner: not only in economy but also international politics; Egypt hopes the powers in the world system become more balanced and the world system can be pushed from balance of power to balance of interest in a mutually dependent world."<sup>16</sup> Egypt is one of the biggest recipients of US aid.

Throughout this period, China has been eyeing the progress and policies enacted by India. Participation in the I2U2 initiative (India, Israel, United Arab Emirates, and the United States), along with India's Link West, bringing them closer to the Gulf states and pushing them further from Pakistan, was seen in Beijing as a way to: create a US-led cooperation with United Arab Emirates finance, Israeli technology, and Indian cheap labor, to serve US geopolitical interests in the Middle East and North Africa region, and prevent Middle East and North Africa big powers and other big powers from undermining US interests.<sup>17</sup> Simultaneously, China slowly enhanced its presence and political capital by signing energy deals with Iran, Russia, and Venezuela. Per *Reuters* reporting:

> China's purchases are also a revenue lifeline for Moscow, Tehran and Caracas, whose economies are otherwise curtailed by Western sanctions and a decline in investment.

China shipped in a record 2.765 million barrels per day (bpd) of crude by sea from Iran, Russia and Venezuela in the first nine months of 2023, according to an average of data provided by tanker trackers Vortexa and Kpler.

The three countries accounted for a quarter of China's imports between January and September, up from about 21 percent in 2022 and double the 12 percent share in 2020, Reuters' analysis found, displacing alternatives from the Middle East, West Africa and South America."<sup>18</sup>

So, in one move, China gained cheaper oil and influence and access to three major regional players.

### Iran: The Middle Power

Since 1979, Iran has positioned itself at the forefront of the anti-American struggle in the Middle East. As part of its professed doctrine, Iran supported organizations and states that facilitated Iran's goals in the region and beyond. Hizballah, Hamas, the Palestinian Islamic Jihad, Assad's Syria, and most recently the Houthis in Yemen are the protégés of Iran and collaborators on different fronts. However, Iran's goals have evolved since the revolution and have reflected the changing balance in the Middle East. When China was seen as a force to counter the US sanctions regime, Iran turned China into a main trade partner, and this relationship constituted a lifeline to Iran. After the revolution, Iran sought to cement its position in the context of the struggles and wars in Lebanon and the Israel-Palestine conflict. Those were the policy openings available at the time. The war with Iraq (1980 to 1988) put it at odds with most of the Arab world.

After the war, during the presidencies of Ali Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani (1989 to 1997) and Mohammad Khatami (1997 to 2005), Iran tried to rebuild the country. The key was improving relations with the West. The change was seen in rhetoric and actions, but not in the form of a total surrender, as expected by the United States. After 9/11, Khatami condemned the attack in a series of open letters and diplomatic exchanges. On Sept. 12, 2001, he wrote in the Iranian newspaper, *Hamshahri*:

> I condemn the terrorist attacks of hijacking airplanes and attacking public centers in American cities, which sent a large number of defenseless people to their deaths, and I express my sincere condolences to the American nation, especially to those impacted, and the families of the victims of this incident. Terrorism is condemned, and the international community must recognize its roots and dimensions and take fundamental steps to dry them out [eradicate them]. This is the principal intention of the government of the Islamic Republic of Iran, and it will not refrain from [taking] any action to bring this Islamic and humane belief to realization.<sup>19</sup>

Similar messages were conveyed in interviews with CNN and other Western outlets and phone calls with other world leaders. The *New York Times* reported similar sentiments from Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei.<sup>20</sup>

The American response came to be known as the "Axis of Evil speech," in which Bush grouped Iran together with North Korea and Iraq.<sup>21</sup> Following

the American invasion of Afghanistan, Iran offered to assist the United States and the NATO allies in achieving stability in Afghanistan. In the heat of that crisis, Iran faced a serious challenge with millions of Afghan refugees crossing the borders into it.<sup>22</sup> Perhaps out of fear that it would be next, Iran then expressed interest in assisting the United States in Iraq, as well.

This kind of change of direction could be seen in Iran's approach to the Arab League Peace Initiative. In 2005, when the Organization of Islamic Cooperation adopted the Arab League Peace Initiative, Iran abstained. Iran did not come in opposition to the initiative. It repeatedly argued across different administrations that if the Palestinian leadership agrees to the peace agreement with Israel, Iran will not carry the banner of the Palestinian struggle. It flirted with the idea even during Ahmadinejad's presidency, which was known as the most hostile Iranian administration to the United States and the West.<sup>23</sup>

In 2013, Hassan Rouhani was elected Iranian president with a clear mandate to reach a nuclear agreement with the West. The nuclear deal would help to lift some of the sanctions and maybe lead the way to a more comprehensive overhaul of the US-Iran relations. The deal (the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action) was finally signed in 2015 and gave new wind to the power and prestige of diplomacy. Three years later, President Donald Trump pulled out of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, and it appeared that a confrontation between Iran and the West was growing inevitable after the assassination of General Qassem Soleimani, leader of Iran's vaunted Revolutionary Guard Corps. International observers noted that Iran resumed its nuclear activity and seemed to be lining up its regional allies in Iraq, Syria, Lebanon, and Yemen toward the escalation of the conflict with the USsupported countries in the Middle East.<sup>24</sup> As the war in Yemen intensified with Iranian and Saudi proxies, the direct confrontation also escalated with the Iranian drone and missile attacks on Saudi oil facilities in September 2019.25

#### The Emergence of the Multipolar Middle East

The Chinese doctrine of a multipolar Middle East, as mentioned above, became a tangible reality with Israel, Iran, Turkey, and Saudi Arabia turning into middle powers, representing local and global interests. During the years of the war against the Islamic State, Russia and the United States asserted their regional strength, as did China during the nuclear negotiations.

In 2019, the China Institute for International Studies analyst Liu Chang noted that the US-Russia competition was reaching a cooling period in the interest of both sides. Iran and Saudi Arabia had exhausted their power. This understanding opened the door for China, as Iranian and Saudi leaders expressed willingness for dialogue. Liu identified a historic opportunity for China to exercise greater regional influence, as China has increased the number and intensity of Beijing-led multilateral regional dialogues in recent years.<sup>26</sup>

Shortly after, in 2020, Trump launched his signature achievement in foreign policy, the Abraham Accords, which ushered in a series of normalization agreements between Israel and the United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, Morocco, and Sudan. This accord was the first major departure from the 2002 Arab League Peace Initiative. The deal was largely seen as the formation of the anti-Iran camp, but also demonstrated the benefits of belonging to the US alliance. The United Arab Emirates finalized a major arms deal, the headline of which was the acquisition of the F-35 fighter aircraft.<sup>27</sup> Morocco achieved the long-sought US recognition of its highly controversial sovereignty over Western Sahara,28 and Sudan was removed from the terrorism-sponsoring states list.<sup>29</sup> Saudi Arabia stayed out of the initial deal but openly supported it. Additionally, it opened its airspace for Israeli airlines for the first time as a sign of progress in the normalization talks.<sup>30</sup> And so, a decade after the chief of Dubai's police vowed to prosecute the head of the Mossad and deport Israeli-looking tourists, the United Arab Emirates

became Israel's close regional ally.

The accords were largely seen as a way to counter and contain Iranian influence. The *Wall Street Journal*, for example, reported that:

Israel has relations with Egypt and Jordan, but the United Arab Emirates is the first Gulf Arab state to announce a formal bond with Israel. The Gulf Arab states have historically held off doing so amid Israel's longrunning conflict with the Palestinians. In recent years, shared enmity with Iran has brought the sides closer together.<sup>31</sup>

In his speech in the Knesset, Netanyahu also presented the agreement as a way to spite Iran, which expressed its opposition to the diplomatic move.<sup>32</sup>

In November 2020, Trump lost to Joe Biden who assumed office in January 2021. Later that year, Rouhani of Iran ended his second term with a harsh reality: The biggest diplomatic achievement of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action vanished, sanctions were crippling the Iranian economy again, and COVID-19 was still raging. In the tightest election since 1979, only conservative and ultra-conservative candidates were cleared to run. Ibrahim Raisi, a former deputy prosecutor in Tehran during the 1988 mass executions of political prisoners, won the presidential election, and the clear message was that Iran was done with the reconciliation attempts.

## **China and the Middle East**

Despite the optics of Iran and the US allies drifting away from one another during the Trump presidency and the withdrawal from the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, in China the observations were profoundly different. Teng Jianqun, a China Institute for International Studies analyst, estimated in September 2019 that "Saudi Arabia is not fully committed to the anti-Iran campaign."<sup>33</sup> This observation was crucial to China's understanding of Middle Eastern geopolitics. While the negotiations leading to the Abraham Accords were taking place, China positioned itself as the mediator between Iran and other Gulf countries, chiefly among them Saudi Arabia. This intervention led to the restarting of diplomatic relations between Iran and the United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, and Saudi Arabia.

In August 2020, Liu Chang wrote:

One of the big motivations for some countries to get closer to Israel formally or informally is to combat Iran's increasing regional influence. It is widely believed that the United Arab Emirates and Israel's normalization will exert strategic pressure on Iran from the South and North ... how Iran would react could be the next big point to watch in the Middle East's geopolitical struggle. Moreover, behind the United Arab Emirates and Israel, there is the United States. Meanwhile, the US-Iran competition is increasingly the determining variable in situation/ (political) development in the Middle East: After Arab-Israel normalization, the geopolitical struggle between the United States and its alliance system and Iran and its proxy network will undoubtedly intensify.34

This analysis stresses the pragmatic reasons for Iran and the Gulf countries to resolve old conflicts and applies the same logic to the Israeli-Arab parties in the Abraham Accords.

The key takeaway from this report has a lot to do with the role of pragmatism, ideas of prosperity, and the survival of regimes. Liu Chang saw the fluidity (as opposed to rigid) status of friend/ enemy definitions in the Middle East:

> But the most distinct characteristic of Middle East geopolitics is that despite the "camp" and "cold war" trend forming, the region is very

interdependent, and enemy-friend relations are always open to change at any time. [For example] regarding the UAE-Iran relation, not only did the relation become closer due to Covid diplomacy, but also the two countries recently seem to have reached some tacit agreement on the Yemen problem: that Iran ignores the Southern Transitional Council in exchange for Emirati government's tacit acknowledgment of Iran's control and Houthi's activities in the North-the two sides [with these tacit agreements] work to fulfill the vacuum created by Saudi's retreat. Looking deeper, we will find that Arab-Israel normalization might be not only that "the situation drives human decisions" but also an inevitable development of the Arab states. Since the Arab Spring, the effect of using the Palestinian issue to unify the Arab world has been increasingly weak; instead, each country is pursuing stability and development, with the primary concern being domestic stability, livelihood, and sovereignty. The increasing domestic-facing and pragmatic policies are making nationalism and nativism outweigh pan-Arabism; the speed at which citizens' loyalty to their own national sovereignty outweighs Arab identity [...] so, Arab-Israel normalization reveals the rise of nationalism and the losing power of the Arab identity. although this will still be a very long process.35

The proverbial elephant in the room, following the Abraham Accords, is the Israel-Palestine conflict that remained unattended by design. Liu Chang wrote in December 2020:

> Now the region's central conflict is shifting from the traditional Arab-Israeli conflict to US-led Israel and Gulf states confronting Iran and

Turkey ... Proxy wars continue to affect regional peace ... While the Palestinian question is watering down, it will not be forgotten, especially its ethical nature, which can still affect public opinion in Arab states. The Arab-Israel normalization is "elites are passionate, but the people are aloof.<sup>36</sup>

China has worked for over two decades to create a multi-power balance in the Middle East. This policy empowered middle powers such as Iran and Saudi Arabia. The Abraham Accords show that, after all, there are still advantages to belonging to the American camp (security guarantees, diplomatic achievements, and arms contracts). However, it can be argued that the "deals" were handed over because of the relatively stronger position of the middle powers. That kind of encouragement perhaps helped Saudi Arabia make another step toward normalization with Israel when, in September 2023, Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman announced a deal was imminent and alluded that a Saudi nuclear plan would be the price. By doing that, Saudi Arabia buried the very same framework it created in 2002 with the Arab League Peace Initiative and was the last to uphold it, stipulating any additional progress with the resolution of the Israel-Palestine conflict. In an interview with the Lebanese channel *al-Mayadeen*, the deputy head of Hamas political bureau, Saleh al-Arouri, said that he was hoping that the Palestinian interest would prevail and there would be a change in the course of normalization between Israel and Saudi Arabia "as rumored." Moreover, he said that the normalization with Saudi Arabia is not like any other country because of the alleged responsibility of Saudi Arabia over the Islamic holy spaces.<sup>37</sup>

And then came October 7.

On October 7, 2023, the mere idea that the Palestinian issue could be placed on the back burner was put to rest. For years, Netanyahu and other Israeli officials argued that peace with the Palestinians would come after Israel had



Iran fans wear shirts displaying Freedom and Mahsa Amini inside the Al Thumama Stadium during the 2022 FIFA World Cup in Qatar, November 29, 2022. (REUTERS/Wolfgang Rattay)

normalized relations with the rest of the Arab world because then they would see that they had to settle for much less and climb down the tree of their territorial and other demands. On that day, Hamas led a coordinated attack on Israeli cities and agricultural communities (Kibbutzim and Moshavim) near the Gaza border. They kidnapped, raped, and slaughtered thousands of Israeli civilians (the death toll from October 7 itself was 1,200 dead, thousands wounded and treated for many physical injuries, and 241 were taken hostage).<sup>38</sup> The same day, Israel declared war against Hamas, which has already led to unprecedented devastation and a humanitarian crisis (as of late December the death toll in Gaza exceeded 20,000, with thousands still buried under the rubble, and 1.9 million internally displaced).

#### Iran's Domestic and Regional Challenges

On September 16, 2022, a twenty-two-yearold Iranian woman, Mahsa Amini, died while in the custody of Gasht-e Ershad (the Guidance Patrol, also known as the morality police) for not wearing her head covering properly. Her death sparked a wave of protest against the regime that lasted for six months and, at times, looked like it would be able to lead to a new revolution. In the aftermath of the protests, the regime loosened the enforcement of the hijab laws while trying to show no weakness in dealing with attempts to renew protests.<sup>39</sup>

However, President Ebrahim Raisi knew how deeply unpopular he and the regime he led were among vast parts of Iranian society, and he had to find ways to defend the regime's important interests and ensure the structure's survival. The way to do it was to minimize conflicts with external players. Since the Mahsa Amini uprising was suppressed, the Raisi administration signaled it was willing to resume the nuclear negotiations. It opened a few channels with the West. Iran released American prisoners with dual citizenship in exchange for unfreezing Iranian assets and working on a new framework for the nuclear talks: Under the Chinese umbrella. Iran renewed diplomatic agreements with Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and Bahrain and signed a new twenty-five-year agreement with China.40 Additionally, Iran was invited to join BRICS in the summer of 2024, as part of the first bloc expansion after its founding years 2009 to 2010. The expansion is evidence of Chinese expansion in the region and success in promoting its



An Israeli soldier looks through binoculars, as smoke rises above Gaza, amid the ongoing conflict between Israel and the Palestinian Islamist group Hamas, in Southern Israel, December 18, 2023. (REUTERS/Clodagh Kilcoyne)

alternative to the US-led international institutions, as not only Iran but also the United Arab Emirates formally accepted the invitation, which, although not suggesting steering away from the US-led order, is certainly a sign of countries pursuing multi alignment strategy.

Despite a common public perception of Iran being behind the October 7 attacks, it was not in Iran's interest to plan or agree to this attack. While Iran notoriously bankrolls Hamas and other organizations, such as the Palestinian Islamic Jihad and Hizballah in Lebanon, this attack was much more disruptive than not (while acknowledging the central role of the Palestinian struggle in the Iranian rhetoric and narrative). Some sources argued that Iran pushed to delay the attack until after the completion of the prisoner exchange deal with the United States and the unfreezing of \$6 billion in Iranian assets, while others argued that it was Iran's way to derail the Abraham Accords.<sup>41</sup> It looks like Iran was perhaps as surprised as others by the attack's timing and scale. According to multiple reports, Iran's Supreme Leader, Ali Khamenei, told Hamas leader Ismail Haniyeh in early November: "You gave us no warning of your October 7 attack

on Israel, and we will not enter the war on your behalf." The same reports hold that Hizballah had no knowledge of the attacks either.<sup>42</sup>

On October 26, Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amirabdollahian spoke at the United Nations and said that Iran is interested in preventing the situation from escalating further:

> [C]ontinuing our recent efforts, we are ready to play a more serious role in this case. In that regard, the Hamas liberation movement announced their willingness to release the nonmilitary hostages, and Iran, Turkey, and Qatar are ready to assume their role in this important humanitarian issue. Obviously, the release of 6,000 Palestinian prisoners from the occupying regime is also the responsibility of the United States.<sup>43</sup>

One government that took this statement seriously was the government of Thailand, which used Iranian connections to secure the release of Thai citizens among the hostages.<sup>44</sup> Most recently, on December 12, 2023, Amirabdollahian spoke at the United Nations in Geneva and said that Israel and the United States would never be able to wipe out Hamas, and that Israel could only secure the release of hostages held in Gaza with a political solution to the conflict.<sup>45</sup> One might consider that position to be pragmatism in action.

#### Conclusion

The end of the Cold War profoundly reshaped the geopolitics of the Middle East. The Soviet Union was gone and America became the hegemonic power. However, some things stayed the same. America and other regional states continued to ruthlessly advance their interests at the expense of rivals. Russia and China played different roles in the changing dynamics of the region. Arguably, the most successful push was turning the region into a multipolar theater. It gave greater power to local leaders and governments in negotiating their terms, even if, eventually, they remained within the same sphere of influence. China made inroads with countries allied with the United States (Egypt and Israel, for example) and made longterm partnerships with those that were not (most prominently, Iran). It allowed all actors to see the full scale of the benefit of belonging to one bloc or the other.

The United States traditionally viewed the region through the same Cold War lens. And that was also the logic at the basis of the Abraham Accords. China's perspective of leading to a more layered approach allowed it to bring reconciliation between Iran and its neighbors (even if for instrumental reasons only). In that spirit, it is imperative to read what Yao Jinxiang (Tsinghua University) wrote in late 2019:

> China is not an observer of Middle Eastern security issues but a trustworthy partner. The Israeli-Palestinian question is the root cause of Middle Eastern (lack of) peace; solving the Palestinian question is an important way to achieve justice in the Middle East. Since the People's

Republic of China's foundation, it has firmly supported Palestinian rational demand and national sovereignty.<sup>46</sup>

The centrality of the Israel-Palestine conflict cannot be ignored. The terrorist attacks on October 7 reinforced the importance of this issue. The key to American success in preserving its hegemonic role in the region goes through the resolution of the Palestinian issue. The United States must use the leverage it has over Israel for the benefit of Israel and Palestine. The Israel-Palestine question is central to the stability in the Middle East. Resolving the conflict between Israel and Palestine can win the US support and partnership with many of the Arab countries, and profoundly impact Iran's maneuvering. The issues of civil and human rights should not be dismissed or pushed aside. But it looks like running the campaigns for human and civil rights while working to permanently resolve the Israel-Palestine conflict and dismantling the Iranian-Israeli balance of power might be easier than focusing on one of the three without the others.

F

1 John M. Goshko and John E. Yang, "Bush Asks 4-MonDelay on Israeli Housing Aid," Washington *Post*, September 7, 1991, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1991/09/07/bushasks--4-month-delay- on-israeli-housing-aid/fcba1739-10e1-41d0-930e-7d20c69de039/.

2 Ben Shalev, "HaDag Nahash hevtiha sipur she'kmoto od lo sham'anu—ve'kiyma," *Ha'aretz*, September 26, 2023,

https://www.haaretz.co.il/gallery/music/musicreview/weekly/2023-09-26/ty-article/.premium/0000018a-d054-d13d-a98fdbf5e1a30000.

3 Israeli Information Center for Human Rights in the Occupied Territories, "Fatalities: All Data, from 09/29/2000 to 02/06/2005," *B'TSELEM*, December 21, 2023, https://statistics. btselem.org/en/all-fatalities/by-date-of-incident? section=overall&tab=overview.

4 "Arab Peace Initiative—Full Text," *Guardian*, March 28, 2002, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2002/mar/28/israel7.

5 Chaim Levinson, "With Israel's Encouragement, NSO Sold Spyware to UAE and other Gulf States," *Haaretz*, August 25, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/2020-08-25/ ty-article/.premium/with-israels-encouragement-nso-sold-spyware-to-uae-and-other-gulf-states/0000017f-dbf3-d856-a37ffff3a4ba0000.

TOI Staff and AP, "Israel Signed off on sale of Phone Spying Tool to Saudi Arabia—Report," *Times of Israel*, December, 9 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-okayed-sale-of-pegasus-phone-spying-tool-to-saudi-arabia-report/.

6 Barak Ravid, "Israelis No Longer Allowed in Dubai After Hamas Hit," *Ha'aretz*, March 1, 2010, https://www.haaretz. com/2010-03-01/ty-article/israelis-no-longer-allowed-in-dubai-after-hamas-hit/0000017f-e684-df5f-a17f-ffdebe580000.

7 Jonathan Fulton, "China's Relations with the Gulf Monarchies: A Conversation with Jonathan Fulton," *POMEPS*, February 21, 2020, https://pomeps.org/chinas-relations-with-the-gulf-monarchies-a-conversation-with-jonathan-fulton.

8 Pak K. Lee, "China's quest for oil security: Oil (wars) in the pipeline?" *The Pacific Review* 18, no. 2 (July 2005):

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228367427\_China's\_ quest\_for\_oil\_security\_Oil\_wars\_in\_the\_pipeline.

9 Li Deng, "中国与西亚北非国家关系进一步发展 [China's relations with West Asian and North African Countries Developed Further]," in 1997~1998 *Middle East and Africa Development Report*, ed. Yahia H. Zoubir (*Yellow Book of International Politics*, March, 1998), https://www.pishu.com.cn/skwx\_ps/bookde-tail?SiteID=14&ID=3103925.

10 Pak K. Lee, "China'S Quest for Oil Security: Oil (Wars) in the Pipeline?" *The Pacific Review* 18, no. 2 (2005): 265–301.

11 Pak K. Lee, "China's quest for oil security: Oil (wars) in the pipeline?" *The Pacific Review* 18, no. 2 (August 2006): 265-301, https://doi.org/10.1080/09512740500162949.

12 Wang Jinglie, "美、俄、法等大国加紧对中东的争夺[Big Powers Such as the United States, Russia, and France are Intensifying Competition Over Influence in the Middle East]," in 1997~1998 *Middle East and Africa Development Report*, ed. Yahia H. Zoubir (*Yellow Book of International Politics*, March, 1998), https://www.pishu.com.cn/skwx\_ps/initDatabaseDetail?siteld=14&contenttd=3104186&contentType=literature&type= %25E6%258A%25A5%25E5%2591%258A.

13 Li Deng, "中国与西亚北非国家关系进一步发展 [China's relations with West Asian and North African Countries Developed Further]," in 1997~1998 *Middle East and Africa Development Report*, ed. Yahia H. Zoubir (*Yellow Book of International Politics*, March, 1998), https://www.pishu.com.cn/skwx\_ps/bookde-tail?SiteID=14&ID=3103925.

14 Nada Awad, "HRC53: Key issues on agenda of June 2023 session of the Human Rights Council." International Service for Human Rights, June 8, 2023, https://ishr.ch/latest-updates/ hrc53-key-issues-on-agenda-of-june-2023-session-of-the-human-rights-council/.

15 Wang Jinglie, "从伊拉克战争看多极化与单边主义[Evaluating Multipolarizatoin and unitarianism from the Iraq War]," in 2003~2004 Middle East and Africa Development Report, ed. Guang Yang and Boyou Wen. (Yellow Book of International Politics, June, 2004), https://www.pishu.com.cn/skwx\_ps/bookdetail?SiteID=14&ID=2965892.

16 Fan Zhang, "谁在威胁全球安全 [Who is threatening global security—Perspectives]," *Caixin*, December 18, 2014, https://mp. weixin.qq.com/s/WIpbRvJ7ttSsCW9SbEmU1g.

17 Jianxue Lan, "'美印以阿四方机制'背后的印度盘算 [The Indian Calculations Behind the I2U2]," *China Academic Jour-nal*, (CIIS 2023): https://www.ciis.org.cn/yjcg/sspl/202304/t20230418\_8930.html.

18 Chen Aizhu and Muyu Xu, "China saves billions of dollars from record sanctioned oil imports." *Reuters*, October 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/china-saves-billions-dollars-record-sanctioned-oil-imports-2023-10-11/

19 "President Mohammad Khatami Statement on September 11 attacks," in *Worlds Apart: A Documentary History of US-Iranian Relations 1978-2018*, eds. Malcolm Byrne and Kian Byrne, (Cambridge University Press, 2022), 181.

20 Nazila Fathi, "A NATION CHALLENGED: TEHRAN; Iran Softens Tone Against the United States," *New York Times*, September 21, 2001, https://www.nytimes.com/2001/09/21/ world/a-nation-challenged-tehran-iran-softens-tone-against-theunited-states.html.

21 George W. Bush, "Text of President Bush's 2002 State of the Union Address," *Washington Post*, January 29, 2002, https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/onpolitics/transcripts/ sou012902.htm.

22 "State Department Briefing Memorandum, William J. Burns for Deputy Secretary of State Richard Armitage, US-Iran relations—next steps," in *Worlds Apart: A Documentary History of US-Iranian Relations 1978-2018*, eds. Malcolm Byrne and Kian Byrne, (Cambridge University Press, 2022), 181-187.

23 See for example this BBC Persian report that in 2007 President Ahmadinejad agreed to discuss the peace initiative. The report was later denied, but was verified by other sources too. Ahmad Zidabadi, "The Arab Peace Initiative, Ahmadinejad new headache," *BBC Persian*, March 5, 2007, https://www.bbc.com/ persian/iran/story/2007/03/070305\_an-az-saudi-peace-plan.

24 Riley Beggin, "Iran announces it will no longer adhere to 2015 nuclear deal limits," *VOX*, January 5, 2020, https://www.vox.com/world/2020/1/5/21050627/iran-nuclear-deal-limits-soleimani.

Tim Lister, "A proxy war between the US and Iran just moved a step closer," *CNN*, December 31, 2019, https://www.cnn. com/2019/12/30/middleeast/us-strikes-iraq-syria-analysis-intl/ index.html.

25 Humeyra Pamuk, "Exclusive: US probe of Saudi oil attack shows it came from north- report," *Reuters*, December 20, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-aramco-attacks-iran-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-probe-of-saudi-oil- attack-shows-it-camefrom-north-report-idUSKBN1YN299/.

Jonathan Marcus, "Saudi oil attacks: Drones and missiles launched from Iran," *BBC*, 18 September, 2019, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-middle-east-49746645.

26 Chang Liu, "中国与中东国家安全合作迎来历史新机遇 [China-Middle East Security Cooperation Sees New Historical Opportunities]," China Academic Journal, (CIIS 2019): https://

#### www.ciis.org.cn/yjcg/sspl/202007/t20200710\_803.html.

27 Jon Gambrell, "American official: US 'fully committed' to F-35 sale to UAE," *AP*, November 16, 2021, https://ap-news.com/article/business-middle-east-russia-israel-dubai-e4269667292859a16d84e119e718138b.

28 Jillian Kestler-D'Amours, "US recognized Morocco's claim to Western Sahara. Now what?" *Al-Jazeera*, December 11, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/11/us-recognised-mo-roccos-claim-to-western-sahara-now-what.

29 Abdelaziz Khalid, "United States takes Sudan off terrorism list after 27 years," *Reuters*, December 14, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/sudan-usa-idUSKBN2800TG/.

30 Alexander and Dan Williams Conwell, "Saudis open airspace to more flights serving Israel," *Reuters*, August 4, 2022, https:// www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/saudis-open-airspacemore-flights-serving-israel-2022-08-04/.

31 Felicia Schwartz, Stephen Kalin, and Warren P. Strobel, "Israel, U.A.E. Agree to Establish Formal Diplomatic Ties," *Wall Street Journal*, August 13, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/israel-united-arab-emirates-agree-to-establish-formal-diplomatic-relationship-11597333313?st=eaegst2prfq8xpg&reflink=article\_ whatsapp\_share.

32 Benjamin Netanyahu, "Ne'um rosh hamemshala Netanyahu bi-yeshivat haknesset hameyuhedet al heskemei Avraham le-shalom," *Gov.il*, October 15, 2020, https://www.gov.il/he/depart-ments/news/event\_peace151020.

Seth J. Fratzman, "US Central Command absorbs Israel into its area of responsibility," Defense News, 7 September, 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/global/mideast-africa/2021/09/07/us-central-command-absorbs-israel-into-its-area-of-responsibility/.

Eyal Zamir, "Hama'aracha ha'ezorit neged Iran al Hashlita ba'mizrah hatichon," *Washington Institute*, 2022, https://www. washingtoninstitute.org/media/5659.

33Jianqun Teng, "沙特难撑起反伊朗大旗 [Saudi Arabia Cannot Wage the Anti-Iran Banner]," China Academic Journal, (CIIS 2019): https://www.ciis.org.cn/yjcg/sspl/202007/ t20200710\_825.html.

34 Liu Chang, "阿以'关系正常化'折射中东新'变局'[Arab Israeli Normalization Reflects Middle East New 'Changing Situation']," *China Academic Journal*, (CIIS 2020): https://www.ciis.org.cn/ yjcg/sspl/202009/t20200918\_7361.html.

35 Liu Chang, "阿以'关系正常化'折射中东新'变局'[Arab Israeli Normalization Reflects Middle East New 'Changing Situation']," *China Academic Journal*, (CIIS 2020): https://www.ciis.org.cn/ yjcg/sspl/202009/t20200918\_7361.html.

36 Liu Chang, "'冷和平'恐成中东新常态 ['Cold Peace' might unfortunately become the Middle East's new normal]," *China Academic Journal*, (CIIS 2020): https://www.ciis.org.cn/yjcg/ sspl/202012/t20201209\_7674.html.

38 PHR, "PHR Demnads Independent Verification and Accountability for Attacks on Civilians, Health Care in Israel and Gaza," Physicians for Human Rights, November 21, 2023, https://phr. org/news/phr-demands-independent-verification-and-accountability-for-attacks-on-civilians-health-care-in-israel-and-gaza/.

Israeli Information Center for Human Rights in the Occupied Territories, "Human Beings are Not Bargaining Chips—Release the Captives Now," *B'TSELEM*, October 23, 2023, https://www.btselem.org/israeli\_civilians/20231023\_human\_beings\_are\_not\_bargaining\_chips\_release\_the\_captives\_now.

39 "Iran cracks down on protests on Mahsa Amini's death anniversary," *Al-Jazeera*, September 17, 2023, https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2023/9/17/iran-detains-mahsa-aminis-father-cracks-down-on-protests-rights-groups.

40 "Iran and China sign 25-year cooperation agreement," *Reuters*, March 29, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN-2BJ0HG/.

41 Iran International Newsroom, "Iran Delayed Hamas Attack To Secure Ransom Deal With US Report," Iran International, November 6, 2023, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202311067631.

Amberin Zaman, "Israel's envoy to Bahrain says Iran behind Hamas attack, target is Abraham Accords," Al-monitor, October, 2023, https://www.al-monitor.com/podcasts/israels-envoy-bahrain-says-iran-behind-hamas-attack-target-abraham-accords. Summer Said, Benoit Faucon, and Stephen Kalin, "Iran Helped Plot Attack on Israel Over Several Weeks," *Wall Street Journal*, October 8, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/world/middle-east/iranisrael-hamas-strike-planning-bbe07b25. It is interesting to note that on October 10, 2023, the State Department denied in the official briefing, having any concrete information connecting Iran to the attack. https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-october-10-2023/#post-489499-ISRAELI-RANQATAR

42 Iran International Newsroom, "Iranian Officials Claim Tehran Had No Foreknowledge Of Hamas Attack," *Iran International*, November 15, 2023, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202311154861.

43 Amir Abdollahian, "Matn sokhnarani doctor amirabdallahiyan vazir-e kharijeh keshvareman dar majmeh amumi sazman-e melal motahed dar nyuyork," Vizarat-e omur-e kharejeh, October 27, 2023, https://mfa.gov.ir/portal/newsview/732602/ مرد-نامروشک-مجر اخروما-ریز و-نای ال الدب عز یم ا-رتکد-ین ارن خس نیتم کروی وین-رد-دجتم-للم-نامز اس-یموم ع-عمچم

44 Jonathan Lis, "Iran Mediating Between Thailand and Hamas on Release of Thai Hostages," *Haaretz*, November 7, 2023, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/2023-11-07/ty-article/. premium/iran-mediating-between-thailand-and-hamas-on-release-of-thai-hostages-from-gaza/0000018b-aa97-df89-a79fbfbfc0dd0000.

45 "Iranian foreign minister says Israel, US cannot wipe out Hamas," *Reuters*, December 12, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/middle-east/iranian-foreign-minister-says-israel-us-can-not-wipe-out-hamas-2023-12-12/#.

46 Yao Jinxiang, "为实现中东持久和平贡献中国智慧 [Contributing China's Wisdom to Achieve ME Long-Term Peace]," *China Academic Journal*, (CIIS 2019): https://www.ciis.org.cn/yjcg/ sspl/202007/t20200710\_794.html.



The Foreign Policy Research Institute (FPRI) is a nonpartisan Philadelphia-based think tank dedicated to strengthening US national security and improving American foreign policy.

Established in 1955 by the noted 20th century geopolitical strategist, Ambassador Robert Strausz-Hupé, FPRI was founded on the premise that an informed and educated citizenry is essential for the United States to understand complex international issues and formulate foreign policy. FPRI remains committed to this principle and strives to inform both policymakers and the general public through FPRI research and educational programs.

FPRI is a nonpartisan 501(c)(3) non-profit organization and takes no institutional positions on issues andt conducts no advocacy. The organization has six main research programs, covering US National Security, the Middle East, Eurasia, Europe, Asia, and Africa. Each program produces reports, articles, public events, and private briefings for policymakers, FPRI members, and the general public.

© 2024 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

## Join the Conversation

123 S Broad St, Suite 1920, Philadelphia, PA 19109 215.732.3774 | fpri.org | **f ⊡** in %@FPRI

#### **FPRI Editorial Team**

#### Editor

Shane Mason

#### Layout and Design

Natalia Kopytnik

#### Cover

Natalia Kopytnik, Department of Defense, Reuters/Clodagh Kilcoyne, Adobe Stock, 1955 Dent's Canadian School Atlas.



#### FOREIGN POLICY RESEARCH INSTITUTE